

BACKGROUNDER

No. 3229 | JULY 12, 2017

Putting Defense Spending in Context: Simple Comparisons Are Inadequate

Rachel Zissimos and Thomas W. Spoehr

Abstract

Despite the damages wrought by six years of budget caps, the U.S. military remains the largest and most capable in the world. It is the only force capable of global power projection, and maintains a vast network of logistics hubs and systems. Maintaining a force of the size and strength necessary to protect U.S. interests and uphold international obligations understandably necessitates a larger budget than is required for other nations with regional or local forces. However, statements such as "the U.S. spends more on defense than the next eight countries combined" evoke an appearance of excess, but give no consideration to the decisions driving defense spending or the factors contributing to costs across national economies. Claims that the U.S. spends too much, as measured against the defense expenditures of other countries, are disingenuous. The security environment in which the U.S. military is expected to operate has grown increasingly complex, and national defense resourcing warrants more than a solitary sentence of discussion.

National defense resourcing is at the center of Congress' consideration of President Trump's first defense budget request. Policymakers are tasked with assessing competing claims that America is either underfunding or overfunding its military. However, arriving at a clear assessment is more difficult than merely comparing data points. A clear and complete assessment of defense resourcing begins with understanding the unique nature of America's defense requirements and the many factors that frustrate direct budget comparisons.

In his final State of the Union address, President Obama claimed that rhetoric "about our enemies getting stronger and America get-

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/bg3229

The Heritage Foundation 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE Washington, DC 20002 (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

KEY POINTS

- The U.S. requires a larger force (and a larger budget) in order to support a national security strategy that encompasses a larger area of operations and a broader mission set than any other country to which the U.S. is compared.
- Country-to-country comparisons suggests that the U.S. should only be as strong as the next largest defense spender. This would both weaken the deterrent value of the U.S. force and increase costs in terms of lives and money should a conflict arise.
- Discrepancies in personnel costs and purchasing power mean that the same amount of money can support a military force of vastly different size, composition, and capability from one country to the next—invalidating dollar-for-dollar comparisons.

ting weaker" is "political hot air."¹ As evidence of this, he asserted that the U.S. "spend(s) more on our military than the next eight nations combined."

This sort of comparison is routine in political debate, commentary, and even, unfortunately, academic research. The numbers can vary but in general the argument is the same: The U.S. spends many times what other countries, or collections of countries, do, and therefore spends too much. Consequently, the U.S. has more than enough military to meet its needs and should even consider reducing how much it spends on defense.

Flaws in the "Too Much Spending" Argument

However, the "U.S. compared to X" argument ignores a host of factors, which perpetuate a flawed understanding of defense requirements and assessments of U.S. military strength relative to other countries. Uncorrected, these dubious assessments can encourage force structure and funding decisions that are injurious to U.S. national security.

The "U.S. compared to X" argument wrongfully presumes that relative spending translates directly to relative military strength or that the adequacy of U.S. military power should be determined by how much other countries are spending on their militaries. This comparison fails to recognize that differing economic, strategic, and political environments account for large variances between how much a country spends (in U.S. dollars) and what capabilities a dollar can buy in their domestic economies. As such, defense spending is only one part of the equation. Of greater importance is the military power that any level of spending can produce and its relevance to a nation's security interests.

Given the disparities in what it costs to field a force, the extent to which military forces are needed to support the U.S. defense strategy, and the U.S.'s approach to military operations, it is troubling when someone attempts to reduce to a single sentence an important and complex discussion about what it takes to secure America's interests around the world. America has vital global interests and commitments and thus requires a military force large enough to secure its interests and meet its obligations in multiple regions simultaneously. It also requires a logistics enterprise capable of supplying the range and staying power necessary to project combat power to distant theaters for prolonged engagements. As such, what matters is not what other countries spend, but what it costs to field a force of the size and strength necessary and appropriate to protect American interests.

At present, the U.S. military has a force smaller than at any point since World War II and it is strained to meet the range of obligations assigned to it. Relative to historical U.S. force sizes and the growing capabilities of U.S. adversaries, America's military is indeed getting weaker—despite President Obama's claim to the contrary.

The Nature of U.S. Defense Requirements

After World War II, the U.S. saw that the best way to protect American interests was to remain globally engaged. In order to do so, the U.S. military developed a network of global logistics and power projection capabilities. These capabilities have many associated costs, but—as Madeline Albright and Steven Hadley stated in joint testimony before the Senate Armed Services Committee in March 2017—"history teaches us that whenever problems abroad are allowed to fester and grow, sooner or later, they come home to America."² Thus, the U.S. maintains a military that can defeat threats at or near their source rather than on its own shores. Such differences make apples-to-apples comparisons of defense spending between nations problematic.

The Need for Power Projection. Regional powers, such as Russia and China, deploy the totality of their military capabilities close to home. Compared to a globally distributed force, physical proximity grants regional powers access to a larger percentage of their force and capabilities at any given time; improves access to established infrastructure and domestic resupply; and results in shorter travel times, enabling regional forces to deploy faster and with less effort.

^{1.} President Barack Obama, "State of the Union Address," The White House, January 13, 2016, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/thepress-office/2016/01/12/remarks-president-barack-obama---prepared-delivery-state-union-address (accessed June 13, 2017).

Madeline K. Albright and Stephen J. Hadley, submitted statement for the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. House of Representatives, March 21, 2017, p. 1, http://docs.house.gov/meetings/AS/AS00/20170321/105707/HHRG-115-AS00-Wstate-AlbrightM-20170321.pdf (accessed June 13, 2017).

Military Spending Correlates with the Extent of a Nation's Security Interests

- **The U.S. has global interests and responsibilities.** The U.S. needs a military able to conduct simultaneous, geographically diverse operations far from home. Other countries need only concern themselves with military operations at or very near home.
- A strong military enhances diplomacy and deterrence. The U.S. prefers diplomatic and economic leverage to promote and defend its interests, but these tools rely on the deterring effect of a strong, capable, responsive, and relevant military that makes competitors and aggressors think twice about their use of force and reassures allies that U.S. security guarantees are not toothless rhetoric.
- Simplistic comparisons do not account for purchasing power parity. The cost of generating and sustaining relevant combat power is more expensive for the U.S. than nearly any other country, especially when compared to major competitors like Russia and China. U.S. concerns for the safety, health, and financial security of its workforce; recruiting, training, and sustaining a skilled labor force; and the impact of industrial operations on the environment impose costs not borne by most other countries.
- **The U.S. bears the full burden of commercial costs for defense.** The U.S. relies on a commercial industrial base whereas the defense industries of China, Russia, and others are either state-owned enterprises or so heavily subsidized that their defense budgets do not reflect true costs.
- **The All Volunteer Force is expensive.** The U.S. employs an all-volunteer military that must compete with the private sector for talent. Many countries rely on inexpensive conscript forces.
- The U.S. budget accounts for all national military power. The U.S. accounts for all of its military force in its budget. Other countries leverage non-military assets, like fishing vessels and other commercial platforms, to perform national defense and security tasks.
- The U.S. way of war, which minimizes unnecessary casualties and damage, is expensive. The U.S. employs expensive precision munitions to minimize the risk of damage to non-military infrastructure and to avoid causing casualties among civilian populations, and even within an enemy force when possible. Russia, Iran, and North Korea, as well as U.S. allies with less capable militaries, continue to rely on the less expensive unguided munitions.

Local and regional powers tailor their forces to specific theaters, allowing them to take full advantage of the region and its resources, and to build and position a force ideally suited to a confined operating environment. The influence of geography is clearly demonstrated in the force compositions of regional powers.

For example, Russia has invested heavily in ground combat vehicles, artillery, and tanks reflecting a focus on land warfare—while China has prioritized expansion and modernization of its naval forces, development of anti-ship ballistic missiles, and militarization of islands in the South China Sea—enhancing its ability to defend its maritime territorial claims and inhibit U.S. intervention.

As a global power, the U.S. must be prepared to operate in multiple environments on short notice. This requires a force trained and equipped for a range of scenarios but tailored to none.

In a hypothetical scenario involving Taiwan, the RAND Corporation found "39 People's Liberation Army (PLA) air bases within 800 km of Taipei (roughly the range of unrefueled fighter aircraft), whereas there is only a single U.S. Air Force base (Kadena AB) within that distance—and only three

China Is Fastest-Growing Military Power

800% +653% China 600% 400% 200% +125% Rest of World +58% Russia +16% United States 0% -6% Rest of NATO -200% 1992 1995 2000 2005 2015 2010 NOTE: Calculations are based on spending figures in 2015 constant dollars SOURCE: Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," https://www.sipri.org/databases/milex (accessed June 23, 2017). BG3229 🖀 heritage.org

PERCENTAGE CHANGE IN DEFENSE SPENDING SINCE 1992

within 1,500 km."³ A larger number of Chinese bases, in closer proximity to the area of operations, would support a high number and frequency of sorties. Although the U.S. could supplement limited basing and host nation support with rotational forces or bases beyond the unrefueled range of U.S. aircraft, it would require a force approximately three times that of the Chinese force.

Thus, while the U.S. military in the aggregate is still larger than any other military on the planet, its available force is not. For each combat unit, ship, or squadron engaged in military operations on a rotational basis, there are two more sustaining it: one in maintenance and recovery and another in preparation and training. Consequently, supporting a rotational presence requires a force roughly three times larger than the deployed force.

However, not all operational units and systems are ready and available to deploy. In addition to maintaining a continuous presence in the world's "hotspots," the U.S. military also conducts stability operations, disaster response missions, freedom of navigation and joint training exercises, and regional deterrence. With U.S. forces divided across multiple areas of operations and among a variety of responsibilities, the percentage of the force ready and available to respond to unforeseen contingencies is much smaller than shallow budget comparisons can convey. Thus, the U.S. requires a larger force than any other nation in order to cover a larger area of opera-

3. Eric Heginbotham, *The U.S.-China Military Scorecard: Forces, Geography, and the Evolving Balance of Power 1996–2017,* RAND Corporation, 2015, p. 327, http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR300/RR392/RAND_RR392.pdf (accessed June 13, 2017).

CHART 2 U.S. Military Maintains Large Logistics Forces



(Philadelphia, PA: Taylor & Francis Inc., 2017), p. 23.

BG3229 Theritage.org

tions and a broader mission set. Moreover, power projection requires more than a large combat force; it also depends on a robust network of logistics and support capabilities for force transportation, security, maintenance, and sustainment.

Global Logistics and Support. The key to U.S. power projection capabilities is a robust, globally distributed logistics enterprise. Since the U.S. military routinely operates far from home, and outside the range of domestic resupply, the deployment and sustainment of combat forces abroad depends upon its ability to transport forces, equipment, and other supplies to foreign theaters. Global logistics capabilities enable U.S. combat forces to achieve range and presence unmatched by any other nation in the world.

Although logistics capabilities are critical enablers of U.S. power projection, they do not themselves contribute combat power. As such, it is disingenuous to use the sheer size of each nation's defense budgets as a proxy for military strength, particularly given the size of the U.S. logistics force relative to those of regional powers.

For example, the U.S. fields approximately one tanker or transport aircraft for every three tactical aircraft in the total aircraft fleet,⁴ whereas Russia has one tanker/transport aircraft for every 5.5 tactical aircraft, and China has one tanker/transport aircraft for every 20 tactical aircraft.⁵ Although this may give the U.S. an advantage outside of the unrefueled range of adversary aircraft, distance levels

5. Ibid.

^{4.} The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2017 (Philadelphia, PA: Taylor & Francis Inc., 2017), p. 23.

the playing field. A 2015 assessment of U.S. and Chinese military capabilities by the RAND Corporation found that, despite relative U.S. advantages in force size and capability, "in a conflict close to the Chinese mainland, the PLA would enjoy enormous geographic and positional advantages."6 Regional forces enjoy a logistical advantage in local theaters where they can launch strikes from land-based airfields and return to domestic ports and installations to conduct maintenance, refueling, and other necessary supporting requirements. Local logistics and communications infrastructure and facilities "are inherently more robust, more secure, and less expensive than the ship-, air-, or space-based platforms upon which U.S. forces must depend,"7 resulting in lower costs and greater convenience for regional powers. Global logistics and power projection are capabilities unique to the U.S., and they carry costs unique to the U.S.

The Value of Deterrence. If an adversary believes the chances of winning an engagement with the U.S. are low or assesses the costs as too high, they may be less likely to pursue a course of conflict. As such, a strong military may not only win wars, but also prevent their occurrence.

Chief of Staff of the Army General Mark Milley stated that the "only thing more expensive than deterrence is actually fighting a war, and the only thing more expensive than fighting a war is fighting one and losing one."⁸ A large military, despite being expensive to build and maintain, is preferable to the costs of conflict. In addition to the direct costs associated with military operations, wars cost the U.S. in terms of lives, medical and disability payments, equipment reset and retrograde, environmental cleanups, accrued interest on defense appropriations, and in foreign aid and follow-on stability operations.

In order to raise risks to adversaries to unacceptable levels, the U.S. military must be *stronger* than those of its competitors. Although a stronger force requires higher spending, those investments in defense, in the event that deterrence fails, puts the U.S. in a better position to end wars with less time, effort, and ultimately money spent—as two forces equally matched may enact greater costs and casualties on one another before either is ready to accept defeat. When comparing relative costs and benefits, assessments must factor in the value of deterrence, and the lives and money saved through combat overmatch.

The Value of Extended Deterrence Provided to U.S. Allies. The deterrent value of U.S. strategic and conventional forces also extends to U.S. allies and partners. For example, in accordance with Article 5 of the Washington Treaty, which established the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO), every member of NATO is committed to a principle of collective defense. The treaty states that "an armed attack against one or more of them in Europe or North America shall be considered an attack against them all" and that every member will take any action deemed necessary, "including the use of armed force, to restore and maintain the security of the North Atlantic area."9 Thus, the deterrent force of the U.S. military backs even the smallest NATO members.

In 2016, the U.S. accounted for 45.9 percent of NATO members' collective gross domestic product (GDP), while accounting for 68.2 percent of total NATO defense expenditures. Although member nations could do more to provide for their own defense, including meeting established benchmarks for defense spending as a 2 percent share of GDP, achieving this goal will not make U.S. military power any less necessary. Many of the U.S.'s NATO allies are small countries with equally small economies. In fact, the U.S. defense budget is already larger than the GDP of 20 out of the 29 member nations,¹⁰ placing many of the capabilities the U.S. possesses out of reach for most NATO members, even at higher levels of spending.

^{6.} Heginbotham, The U.S.-China Military Scorecard, p. 322.

^{7.} Ibid., p. 4.

David Vergun, "Investing in Army 'Worth Every Nickel,' Chief Tells Lawmakers," Army News Service, September 15, 2016, https://www.army.mil/article/175234/investing_in_army_worth_every_nickel_chief_tells_lawmakers (accessed June 13, 2017).

^{9.} North Atlantic Treaty Organization, "Collective Defense—Article 5," March 22, 2017, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_110496.htm (accessed June 13, 2017).

^{10.} North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Public Diplomacy Division, "Defence Expenditure of NATO Countries (2009-2016)," February 15, 2017, p. 10, http://www.nato.int/nato_static_fl2014/assets/pdf/pdf_2017_03/20170313_170313-pr2017-045.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

For example, if Albania (the smallest GDP in NATO) spent 2 percent of its GDP on defense, it could barely scrape together the money for two F-35 fighter jets. Such a purchase would consume Albania's entire defense budget, and is not a practical use of their money.

However, even countries that meet 2 percent benchmarks and can afford advanced combat platforms may still not be able to afford the costs associated with power projection and distributed logistics. In this way, the unique capabilities provided by the U.S. act as force multipliers. U.S. forces facilitate security cooperation through the provision of transportation, communications, and logistics support for U.S. allies and coalition partners, and enable these forces to operate where they would otherwise be limited by their own resources and capabilities.

For example, while multiple NATO members contributed fighters to allied air campaigns during the Gulf War, "the European allies' lack of capabilities in jamming, refueling, and intelligence, surveillance, and reconnaissance (ISR) meant that the bulk of support missions were carried out by the United States."¹¹

The Iron Fist Behind the Velvet Glove of U.S. Soft Power. In their testimony before the Senate Armed Services Committee, Albright and Hadley stated:

The international order America built and led has not been perfect, but it has coincided with a period of security and prosperity unmatched in human history. And while many nations benefited from the investments America made in global security and prosperity, none benefited more than the United States.¹²

Military power provides a silent force behind U.S. diplomatic and economic initiatives, and promotes freedom of navigation and trade—key elements of America's economic prosperity. While focusing on the costs of a strong defense, critics too often over-

look its benefits. As the world's only globally capable force and given the extent its international obligations, the U.S. rightly spends more on defense relative to the international community. However, even for those who doubt the benefits or necessity of a globally capable force, the comparison still fails from an economic perspective.

How U.S. Defense Spending Compares to That of Other Nations

The differences between the U.S.'s defense requirements and those of other nations make defense budget comparisons largely meaningless. Nevertheless, for those insistent on measuring U.S. spending against dissimilar nations, a number of factors must be considered, including:

- Purchasing power,
- State involvement in industry,
- Personnel costs,
- Structure and quality of military forces, and
- Data transparency.

These factors frustrate a direct comparison such that even if the U.S. fielded a force of the same size and capability as the Chinese or Russian militaries, the U.S. would still spend more on defense than would its competitors.

Purchasing Power Parity. Defense spending comparisons fail to take into account what a dollar (and its equivalent value in other currencies) can buy in the economies of one country to the next. Perhaps the best approximation for a direct dollar-to-dollar comparison is the World Bank's price-level ratio of purchasing power parity (PPP) to market exchange rate.¹³ The measure is imperfect for this comparison, as it does not take into account the PPP specific to individual goods and services, and does not factor in the impact of defense imports or

John E. Peters, David Shlapak, and Timothy Liston, "Allied Power Projection Capabilities," in *Persian Gulf Security: Improving Allied Military Contributions*, The RAND Corporation, 2001, p. 77, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monograph_reports/MR1245/MR1245.ch4.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{12.} Albright and Hadley, submitted statement for the Committee on Armed Services, p. 1.

^{13.} The World Bank, International Comparison Program Database, "Price Level Ratio of PPP Conversion Factor (GDP) to Market Exchange Rate," http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/pa.nus.pppc.rf (accessed Jun 19, 2017).

long-term costs such as future pensions and disability services. However, it does demonstrate the peril of assessing national defense based on budgets alone. For the equivalent investment in terms of U.S. dollars, China and Russia respectively have 1.7 times and 2.5 times the purchasing power within their domestic markets.¹⁴ After adjusting for PPP, the U.S. only spends more than the next two powers combined: China and Saudi Arabia.¹⁵ Due to differences in purchasing power across economies, then, two countries could hypothetically field the same size and quality force at dramatically different spending levels.

For example, the Chinese Yuzhao-class landing platform dock (LPD) costs approximately \$300 million to build and is most similar in terms of displacement and capability¹⁶ to the U.S. *San Antonio*-class LPD.¹⁷ However, the purchase price of the *San Antonio*-class LPD exceeds \$1.6 billion per unit, including research and development (R&D) and procurement costs.¹⁸ In other words, if the U.S. spent only as much as China, it could buy one-fifth of a *San Antonio*class LPD—an absurd proposition following from an equally absurd rationale. **State-Owned Enterprises.** Simple cost comparisons also overlook widely differing types of economies and political systems that can significantly influence the costs of defense systems and technologies.

China's 10 largest defense contractors are all state-owned enterprises (SOEs).19 They receive preferential access to federal grants, subsidies, debt forgiveness, land holdings, and raw materials from other SOEs.²⁰ State ownership also eliminates many of the costs and challenges associated with intellectual property rights and the need for SOEs to recoup R&D costs and turn a profit on government sales. According to a U.S. Department of Defense (DOD) report on Chinese military power, "China's two largest stateowned shipbuilders...collaborate in shared ship designs and construction information to increase shipbuilding efficiency."21 Although this system does not encourage competition-a driver of innovation in private markets-China makes up for those shortfalls through robust state-sponsored industrial espionage and intellectual property theft programs.

Although Russia has moved toward the privatization of many former SOEs, its government still holds

- The Yuzhao-class LPD can carry two heavy-lift helicopters and has a standard displacement of 18,500 tons. Andrew Erickson and Austin Strange, "No Substitute for Experience: Chinese Anti-Piracy Operations in the Gulf of Aden," U.S. Naval War College, *China Maritime Studies*, Vol. 10, p. 131, https://www.usnwc.edu/Research---Gaming/China-Maritime-Studies-Institute/Publications/documents/CMS10_Web_2.aspx (accessed June 16, 2017).
- The San Antonio-class has a full load displacement of 25,300 tons and can carry two CH-53E heavy-lift transport helicopters. United States Navy, "Fact File: Amphibious Transport Dock—LPD," January 9, 2017, http://www.navy.mil/navydata/fact_display. asp?cid=4200&tid=600&ct=4 (accessed June 16, 2017).
- U.S. Department of Defense, "FY2017 Selected Acquisition Report: LPD 17 San Antonio Class Amphibious Transport Dock (LPD 17)," March 8, 2016, http://www.dod.mil/pubs/foi/Reading_Room/Selected_Acquisition_Reports/16-F-0402_DOC_58_LPD_17_DEC_2015_SAR.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).
- Tai Ming Cheung, Eric Anderson, and Fan Yang, "Chinese Defense Industry Reforms and Their Implications for US-China Military Technological Competition," Institute on Global Conflict and Cooperation, *Study of Innovation and Technology in China Research Brief*, February 28, 2017, p. 3, http://escholarship.org/uc/item/84v3d66k (accessed June 16, 2017).
- 20. Elizabeth Drake, "Chinese State-Owned and State-Controlled Enterprises: Policy Options for Addressing Chinese State-Owned Enterprises," testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, February 15, 2012, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/2.15.12drake_testimony.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).
- 21. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016," April 26, 2016, p. 80, https://www.defense.gov/Portals/1/Documents/pubs/2016%20China%20 Military%20Power%20Report.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{14.} Ibid.

^{15.} Based on World Bank data for the price-level ratio of PPP conversion factor (GDP) to market exchange rate multiplied by Stockholm International Peace Research Institute figures on national defense expenditures in 2015 constant dollars. The World Bank, International Comparison Program Database, "Price Level Ratio of PPP Conversion Factor (GDP) to Market Exchange Rate, 1990 to 2015," and Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Military Expenditure Database: Data for All Countries from 1988–2016 in (2015) constant dollars," 2017, https://www.sipri.org/databases/milex (accessed June 16, 2017).

How Much Does the U.S. Spend on Defense Compared to Other Nations?

More appropriate calculations, which account for how much a nation can buy with its money, show the U.S. only spends more than the next two nations.*



* Even these numbers are probably understated, since they do not consider labor costs and other factors.

SOURCE: Heritage Foundation calculations based on data from Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "SIPRI Military Expenditure Database," https://www.sipri.org/databases/milex (accessed June 23, 2017). Calculations use the most up-to-date price level conversion factors from 2015, as per The World Bank, International Comparison Program Database, "Price Level Ratio of PPP Conversion Factor (GDP) to Market Exchange Rate, 1990 to 2015," http://data.worldbank.org/indicator/pa.nus.pppc.rf (accessed June 23, 2017).

BG3229 🖀 heritage.org

a large stake in its domestic energy and defense industries.²² Such arrangements enable governments to purchase defense systems closer to production costs. DOD procurement costs are much higher, as they account for the full burden of R&D costs that precede private-sector production of defense sys-

22. Matthew Bodner, "Rostec to Swallow Russia's Premier Battletank Maker," *Defense News*, April 25, 2017, http://www.defensenews.com/ articles/rostec-to-swallow-russias-premier-battletank-maker (accessed June 16, 2017), and Russia Country Commercial Guide, "Russia-Competition from State-Owned Enterprises," Export.gov, August 12, 2016, https://www.export.gov/article?id=Russia-Competition-from-State-Owned-Enterprises (accessed June 16, 2017). tems and technologies and supply a profit margin for privately owned companies. Since the DOD is the sole customer of the U.S. defense industry, absent approved foreign military sales, profit margins must be large enough to cover the risks associated with competition for federal contracts. U.S. political indecision and partisan divisions further increase these costs with delayed or partial funding that restrict opportunities for multi-year procurement contracts and large block buys, thus limiting gains from economies of scale and slowing the learning curve for production. Resultant cost discrepancies are compounded for every unit produced. However, the largest portion of the U.S. defense budget is not spent on R&D or procurement, but on rising personnel costs.

Personnel Costs. In fiscal year (FY) 2016, nearly 50 percent of the DOD's budget went toward military and civilian pay and benefits²³—far more than either Russia or China, both in terms of total dollars or as a percentage of defense spending. Comparing defense budgets where a sizable portion of the costs are from personnel introduces a host of issues since the distribution and accumulation of personnel costs varies significantly depending on the economic conditions of a nation, as well as the size, type, or quality of a force.

Cost per Active-duty Servicemember. The U.S. active component uniformed end strength was authorized at 1,301,300 personnel for FY 2016. With a budget of approximately \$117 billion for active-duty personnel, the cost is approximately \$89,927 per person.²⁴

In 2016, China was estimated to have 2,333,000 active military personnel.²⁵ If China spent the same

amount per service member as does the U.S., then PLA spending on active personnel alone would amount to 209.8 billion—nearly as much as its total estimated defense budget for 2016 (215.2 billion) and more than a third of total U.S. defense spending in FY 2016.²⁶

Russian personnel costs, with an active component force of 798,000,²⁷ would equate to roughly \$71.76 billion, against 2016 total defense expenditures of only \$69.2 billion.²⁸

Although costs of living drive a large portion of the disparity in personnel costs, they are also influenced by the type of force fielded by each country.

Conscription Versus All-Volunteer Force. China and Russia both rely largely on military service conscription; they do not depend on financial incentives for personnel recruitment and retention to the same extent as the U.S., which fields an all-volunteer force (AVF). According to the U.S. Air Force, its recruitment and retention goals depend on "Quality of Life programs and initiatives," that "[keep] military service attractive to potential recruits."²⁹ The DOD offers a wide array of benefits to its personnel, including academic scholarships, health care, housing allowances, and family benefits like child development centers and job assistance for military spouses.

Although Russia is attempting to transition to a professional military, an estimated one-third of its force is still composed of conscripts, and the military is struggling to attract volunteers.³⁰ Despite pay increases and limited benefits, the starting salary for Russian contract-service personnel is only "two-thirds that of the national average," which enables

- In 2016 nominal dollars. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Military Expenditure Database: Data for All Countries from 1988–2016 in Constant (2015) USD."
- Hearing, Quality of Life in the Military, Subcommittee on Military Construction, Veterans Affairs, and Related Agencies, Committee on Appropriations, U.S. House of Representatives, March 8, 2017, http://www.cq.com/alertmatch2/331102315?0&deliveryId=14397056&uid=te stimony-5056063&utm_medium=alertemail&utm_source=alert (accessed June 16, 2017).
- Martin Russell, "Russia's Armed Forces: Reforms and Challenges," European Parliamentary Research Service, Members' Research Service, April, 2015, http://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/IDAN/2015/554213/EPRS_IDA%282015%29554213_EN.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Comptroller, *Defense Budget Overview*, February 2016, pp. 1–4, http://comptroller.defense.gov/ Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2017/FY2017_Budget_Request_Overview_Book.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{24.} U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Comptroller, "FY2017 Military Personnel Programs," in *Department of Defense Budget Fiscal Year 2017*, p. 17, http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2017/fy2017_m1.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{25.} The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2017 (Philadelphia, PA: Taylor & Francis Inc., 2016), p. 240.

^{26.} Totals in 2016 nominal dollars. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Military Expenditure Database: Data for All Countries from 1988–2016 in Constant (2015) USD."

^{27.} The International Institute for Strategic Studies, The Military Balance 2017, p. 189.

Russia to field a large force at lower cost, but also makes it harder to attract quality personnel.³¹

Thus, the U.S. AVF, despite being more expensive, is qualitatively superior to a conscripted force because it can attract qualified personnel who freely commit to the service.

Quality of Forces. The U.S. also invests substantial time and resources in educating, training, and equipping its military personnel. These investments result in higher costs per person relative to those of China and Russia,³² but produce a highly skilled and effective force. Ensuring that U.S. forces are adequately trained and equipped increases combat effectiveness and decreases risk to service members, enhancing their ability to protect the U.S. and improving their chances of coming home after winning in combat. The technical requirements of advanced systems require a highly trained and well-educated force, which takes time and money to build. As Chinese systems have advanced, they have also become increasingly complex and manned by People's Liberation Army Navy personnel without the skills necessary to operate them effectively.33

Aside from the wide disparities in the costs of a military described above, analysts must be wary of "official" government figures on defense spending and the types of forces and activities these figures encompass. The validity of nation-to-nation comparisons depends on the assumption that every nation tracks and reports defense spending based on the same metrics and with the same level of detail.

Consistency in Reporting. Since reporting on military expenditures is up to the discretion of individual governments, the level of accuracy and detail can vary substantially from country to country.³⁴ DOD estimates of Chinese defense spending consistently exceeds China's own estimates, in part because its published budget "omits several major categories of expenditure included in the U.S. defense budget such as R&D and the procurement of foreign weapons and equipment."³⁵ The Center for Strategic and International Studies further finds:

Chinese official figures do not account for a number of military-related outlays that are often included in the budgets of other countries. Expenditures may include foreign military procurement, government subsidies for military production, funds for strategic and nuclear forces, and paramilitary organizations. Military-related aspects of Beijing's space program, extra-budgetary revenues from military-owned commercial enterprises, defense mobilization funds, authorized sales of land or excess food produced by some units, recruitment bonuses for college students, and provincial military base operating costs are absent from China's officially announced numbers.³⁶

Therefore, spending comparisons based on these figures place equal faith in the reporting of the most and least transparent governments. Although commonly cited data published by the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) factor in additional costs known to be excluded from some national budgets, baseline estimates must necessarily assume that countries are basically honest, transparent, and thorough in their reported spending—in essence, these estimates are informed guesswork. According to Transparency International, the countries experiencing the fastest growth in defense spending are also among the least transparent.³⁷ Among them, China

- 35. U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Secretary of Defense, "Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016," p. 77.
- 36. Center for Strategic and International Studies, "What Does China Really Spend on Its Military?"
- 37. Tehmina Abbas, Eva Anderson, and Katherine Dixon, 2015 Government Defense Anti-Corruption Index, Transparency International, November, 2015, http://government.defenceindex.org/downloads/docs/GI-G20-Results-web.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{31.} Ibid.

^{32.} Chun Han Wong, "The Miniscule Cost of Equipping a Chinese Soldier," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 8, 2014, http://blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2014/12/08/the-minuscule-cost-of-equipping-a-chinese-soldier/ (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{33.} Michael Chase, Jeffrey Engstrom, Tai Ming Cheung, Kristen Gunness, Scott Warren Harold, Susan Puska, and Samuel Berkowitz, "China's Incomplete Military Transformation: Assessing the Weaknesses of the People's Liberation Army [PLA]," The RAND Corporation, February 2015, https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Research/China%27s%20Incomplete%20Military%20Transformation_2.11.15.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{34.} Center for Strategic and International Studies, "What Does China Really Spend on Its Military?" http://chinapower.csis.org/military-spending/ (accessed June 16, 2017).

and Russia increased their military spending by 441 percent and 303 percent, respectively, between 2004 and 2014.³⁸ Without transparent reporting on military expenditures, the actual increases may be even more dramatic.

Calculating Paramilitary and State-Sponsored Militia Costs. In addition to its conventional forces, China draws from non-defense and even nongovernmental resources to supplement their military forces, particularly in the maritime domain. China pays local fishermen to act as "maritime militias," and uses its coast guard to bully its neighbors and aggressively assert their territorial claims.³⁹ Furthermore, its coast guard cutters share a hull design with its naval frigates-enabling them to be refitted for wartime duty on relatively short notice.40 Such practices not only obscure the real size and strength of foreign militaries, but also complicate attempts to compare defense spending. As such, total expenditure shows only a small part of the picture. SIPRI notes in its sources and methods that "[m]ilitary expenditure is an input measure which is not directly related to the 'output' of military activities, such as military capability or military security."41 Most assessments critical of U.S. defense spending omit this disclaimer.42

The U.S. Way of War. Furthermore, there are fundamental differences in the way every country protects its interests. The U.S. military has developed the ability to employ precision in warfare, which limits casualties and physical destruction but comes at great monetary cost. Although Russia has some of these same capabilities, it has opted to use "dumb bombs" in Syria. Since precision guided munitions (PGM) are much more expensive than these unguided projectiles, Russia is able to spend less

on munitions, but at a greater cost of life. According to a December 2016 report from Human Rights Watch, the Russian-Syrian bombing campaign "often appeared to be recklessly indiscriminate... and included the use of indiscriminate weapons such as cluster munitions and incendiary weapons" in urban areas and around civilian populations.43 Meanwhile, the U.S. has nearly depleted its stores of PGMs in its efforts to prevent civilian casualties, and even "unnecessary" deaths of enemy combatants. Although the State Department previously acknowledged that cluster munitions "have demonstrated military utility," can be cost effective and well purposed in certain environments, and often result in *"much less collateral damage* than unitary weapons," the U.S. has committed to dispose of its cluster munitions by 2019.44 The U.S. has deprived itself of a critical capability even under the appropriate circumstances, while Russia and China (who also have precision guided technologies) have made no such commitments. This decision increases costs and limits the flexibility and effectiveness of the U.S. arsenal.

The U.S. also commits greater resources for force protection. In recent counterinsurgency campaigns, U.S. military spending included the rapid acquisition individual body armor and Mine Resistant Ambush Protected Vehicles (MRAPs), which provided increased protection for military personnel. While these initiatives contribute to higher costs, they are willingly incurred and reinforce the value the U.S. places on the lives of its service members.

Trends in Global Defense Spending

Some assessments of U.S. defense spending imply that current spending levels are without precedent.

- Human Rights Watch, "Russia/Syria: War Crimes in Month of Bombing Aleppo: UN General Assembly Should Organize Emergency Special Session," December 1, 2016, https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/12/01/russia/syria-war-crimes-month-bombing-aleppo (accessed June 16, 2017).
- 44. U.S. Department of State, "Cluster Munitions," archive site, https://2001-2009.state.gov/t/pm/wra/c25930.htm (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{38.} Ibid.

^{39.} Simon Denyer, "How China's Fishermen Are Fighting a Covert War in the South China Sea," *The Washington Post*, April 12, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/asia_pacific/fishing-fleet-puts-china-on-collision-course-with-neighbors-in-south-china-sea/2016/04/12/8a6a9e3c-fff3-11e5-8bb1-f124a43f84dc_story.html?utm_term=.aaa3b2b97305 (accessed June 16, 2017).

Lyle J. Goldstein, "China's New Coast Guard Vessels Are Designed for Rapid Conversion into Navy Frigates," The National Interest, October 29, 2017, http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/chinas-new-coast-guard-vessels-are-designed-rapid-conversion-18221?page=2 (accessed June 16, 2017).

^{41.} Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Military Expenditure Database: Sources and Methods."

^{42.} Emmanuel Ocbazghi, "The US Spends More on Its Military than the Next 8 Countries Combined," *Business Insider*, March 3, 2017, http://www.businessinsider.com/us-military-budget-countries-politics-president-donald-trump-spending-2017-3 (accessed June 16, 2017).

Breaking Down U.S. Military Spending

Operations and Maintenance has long accounted for the largest share of U.S. defense spending. In the early 1990s, Procurement was cut significantly below historical levels. The combination of these two factors has resulted in a military increasingly forced to use aging equipment.



SOURCE: U.S. Department of Defense, Office of the Comptroller, "National Defense Budget Estimates for FY 2017," March 2016, Table 6-1, pp. 81-86, http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/fy2017/FY17_Green_Book.pdf (accessed June 26, 2017).

BG3229 🖀 heritage.org

However, historical trends and future projections illustrate that this is far from the case and make a strong case for increased U.S. spending.

In 2010, the U.S. spent more than the next 17 countries combined.⁴⁵ However, that defense budget was not the product of exorbitant growth in the U.S. but rather the collapse of the Soviet Union (USSR).

In 1988, the U.S. spent almost the same amount on defense that it does at present—and actually spent more as a percentage of GDP—while the USSR spent approximately 60 percent of U.S. levels.⁴⁶ Immediately following the Cold War, the world lost its only other major military power and an important frame of reference for any defense spending comparisons.

In 1988, total Soviet defense spending exceeded that of the next 14 countries. As its defense budget dissolved, those 14 countries took its place resulting in greater U.S. spending relative to global spending and other leading defense spenders. Thus, despite a decrease in U.S. defense expenditures over the same period, U.S. expenditures grew as a per-

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, "Military Expenditure Database: Data for All Countries 1949–2016," in 2010 nominal dollars, https://www.sipri.org/databases/milex (accessed June 17, 2017).

^{46.} Ibid.

Lack of Procurement Has Led to Aging Aircraft Fleets

The U.S. military currently maintains several fighter aircraft fleets that were last purchased decades ago. In 1990, the average age of a fighter aircraft was 11 years. Today, it is 24 years.



SOURCE: Congressional Budget Office, "Total Quantities and Unit Procurement Cost Tables: 1974–1995," https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/103rd-congress-1993-1994/reports/94doc02b.pdf (accessed June 27, 2017); U.S. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: F–22," December 31, 2010, http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/budget/fy2010/sar/ f-22_sar_25-dec-2010.pdf (accessed June 27, 2017); and U.S. Department of Defense, "Selected Acquisition Report: F–35 Joint Strike Fighter Aircraft (F–35)," December 2015, https://fas.org/man/eprint/F35-sar-2016.pdf (accessed June 27, 2017).

BG3229 Theritage.org

centage of global spending in the years following the collapse.

After a peak in spending in 2010, spending caps imposed by the Budget Control Act of 2011 resulted in a 24 percent decrease in U.S. defense spending through FY 2016. As a result of U.S. budget cuts and growth in defense spending among other major powers, the U.S. now spends only more than the next six countries combined—ignoring all other factors contributing to cost.

Global Trends. Global defense spending rose quickly over the past decade and held relatively

constant even after U.S. defense spending began to decline in 2011, following the passage of the Budget Control Act. According to data from SIPRI, global defense spending rose by \$262 billion between 2006 and 2016.⁴⁷ Russia and China alone accounted for nearly 64 percent of this increase, while U.S. and NATO spending actually declined. In 2015, Russia and China spent more than the combined total of NATO's European members.⁴⁸ This has not been the case since before the Cold War. Furthermore, since most NATO members spend a majority of their defense budget on personnel costs, an even smaller

^{47.} Ibid. In 2015 constant dollars.

^{48.} Ibid. In 2015 constant dollars.

portion of this spending is allocated to weapons procurement and modernization.⁴⁹

Peacetime Spending Versus Wartime Spending. A recent report published by the Watson Institute at Brown University criticized President Trump's proposed military buildup, claiming that the U.S. is spending more on defense than at any point since President Reagan's historic peacetime buildup of the 1980s. However, the current security environment is vastly different than it was during Reagan's terms. Budget requests from the past 16 years reflect the U.S.'s engagement in one conflict or another in the Middle East. Peacetime and wartime spending have different priorities and produce different results. Thus, one must look not only at *how much* money is spent on defense, but *how* it is spent.

The growth in U.S. spending through 2010 was a period of *consumption*, not investment. Most of the budget increase was spent in direct support of major U.S. military operations, while little went to modernizing aging equipment, developing new weapons and technologies, or training for high-end threats from near-peer competitors.⁵⁰ After the peak of these conflicts, federal funding was directed toward recovering from the wear and tear on equipment, deferred maintenance, medical costs, and procurement delays.

Conversely, over the same period, Russia and China focused on modernizing their forces.

 China initiated the construction of a "blue water" navy, built and militarized islands in the South China Sea, designed and fielded sophisticated anti-access/area denial capabilities, and began construction of a fifth-generation fighter. Russia developed a new tank that is considered the most technologically advanced in the world, began an extensive modernization of its nuclear arsenal, and invested in air defense capabilities that rival (if not exceed) those of the U.S.

As such, the outcome of U.S. spending increases in the first decade of the 2000s was drastically different from spending increases during the Reagan Administration, which produced the greatest peacetime modernization of the military in U.S. history.

Conclusion

America's defense needs are dictated by its interests, alliances, and goals. Head-to-head comparisons with other countries omit the differences in defense requirements from country to country and fail to consider significant differences in costs and economic factors. Rather than asking how much we spend, U.S. lawmakers should be asking what we need to do to provide for the common defense and endeavor to meet those needs. However, the U.S. should not strive to achieve military defense parity with other countries, in either cost or capability. Rather, the goal of the U.S. should be military superiority, so that when the nation must fight, it will win and win decisively.

-Rachel Zissimos is Research Associate in, and Thomas W. Spoehr is Director of, the Center for National Defense, of the Kathryn and Shelly Cullom Davis Institute for National Security and Foreign Policy, at The Heritage Foundation. Elad Vaida and Evan Maguire, graduates of the Young Leaders Program, contributed to this Backgrounder.

^{49.} Based on NATO's standardized definition of defense expenditures. North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Public Diplomacy Division, "Defence Expenditure of NATO Countries (2009-2016)," p. 12.

^{50.} Congressional Budget Office, "Trends in Spending by the Department of Defense for Operations and Maintenance," January 2017, https://www.cbo.gov/sites/default/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/reports/52156-omchartbook.pdf (accessed June 16, 2017).